

Anatomy of the Libyan Crisis

EMRAH KEKİLLİ*

ABSTRACT In Libya high hopes for change, experienced in 2012 and 2013 after Muammar Qaddafi was overthrown in 2011 by a civil rebellion following a 42-year rule, were lost in the civil war which broke out as a result of a coup attempt in 2014 by Khalifa Haftar. This article aims to investigate the Libyan crisis by taking into consideration the actors involved in the crisis, the causes, bottlenecks and the positions of regional and international actors. The article argues that the Libyan crisis, in a sense, was shaped under the deep impact of the competition experienced among the regional actors in the Arab World following the Arab Spring and suggests that the support for Khalifa Haftar especially provided by some of the countries in the region deepened the Libyan crisis and prevented the Presidential Council established under the leadership of UN Libya Mission from guiding the political transition process in Libya.

Introduction

uammar Qaddafi, the Libyan leader deposed in 2011, monopolized the politics, society, economy, culture and even the forms of socialization in Libya during his 42-year rule but the "February Revolution" changed the equilibrium. While Muammar Qaddafi did not allow opposition, he also prevented the middle classes from gaining strength. A small part of the Libyan public opposed Qaddafi and some of them were arrested and jailed or executed whereas others fled abroad to continue their opposition. Large masses of the public that socialized via tribal organizations chose to stay quiet assuming a dormant but stable attitude. The unrest experienced for long years by the Libyan public against Qaddafi turned into a civil uprising with the help of the Arab revolutions that started in 2011. As is the nature of all revolutions, the whole system established during the Qaddafi period collapsed as a result of the civil uprising known as the "February Revolution" by the Libyans; many Libyan elites fled the country and those that stayed behind went underground. The individuals who led the opposition against the Qaddafi regime at home and abroad, the tribes that had to

* SETA, Turkey

Insight Turkey Vol. 19 / No. 3 / 2017, pp. 159-179 The GNC, which is the political front of the religious, political and social groups and their armed extensions that oppose the LPA and the PC, argues for the LPA to be renegotiated and their "revolutionary" demands to be represented more strongly

take a backseat during the Qaddafi regime, the leaders of some tribes who had to stay in the background during that period and the youth who demanded change became the new actors of Libya.

As a part of the Arab World, Libya was deeply affected by the developments in the region while the "February Revolution," a part of the 2011 Arab revolutions, was also deeply affected by the transitions

in the region. The new Libyan actors developed regional alliances with the governments which had differing positions regarding the Arab revolutions and the political engagements necessitated by these alliances affected their political positions in Libya. All the parameters that were determinative in regional politics had an effect on Libyan politics whereas Libya's historical parameters also affected the developments following the "February Revolution." Therefore, many local, regional and international actors are determinant in the Libyan crisis which has a complex structure with many interwoven religious, tribal, military and economic parameters. Taking these characteristics of the Libyan crisis into consideration, this article addresses all the actors in the crisis separately and assesses their claims of legitimacy, goals, local and regional allies and international supporters. Overall, the Libyan crisis is examined in the article by addressing the developments in Libyan domestic policy in the framework of regional transformations experienced following the Arab revolutions.

Political and Military Balance in the Western Region

Presidential Council

The Presidential Council (PC) established in the framework of the Libyan Political Agreement (LPA)¹ signed in December 2015 is accepted by international actors as the legitimate authority of Libya. The LPA was signed in Skhirat, Morocco as a result of national agreement negotiations initiated by the UN for Libya, which drifted into a civil war with the coup attempt in 2014 by the retired General Khalifa Haftar. The PC is composed of nine members, the president, five deputy presidents and three ministers, and undertakes its executive functions with the authority obtained from the UN since it has not been approved by the LPA House of Representatives (HR). The PC was not able to enter Tripoli for a long time due to opposition and did not reach the naval base in Abu Sitta, Tripoli until March 30, 2016. The PC established its



Libyan Prime Minister Fayez al-Sarraj speaks during a press conference following his meeting with representatives of Libyan political parties on July 17, 2016 in Tunis. AFP PHOTO / FETHI BELAID

authority by creating a chain of alliances in Tripoli, but, as will be described below, it is facing serious opposition although it has obtained the support of many actors.

The PC, which does not intend to become aligned to any of the actors in the Libyan crisis, aims to manage the transition process in Libya by receiving the support of all the actors. The PC, which entered into Tripoli as a result of a consensus, wants to achieve the same result in the East of the country. Therefore, it desires to negotiate with the retired General Khalifa Haftar and aims to mastermind the transition process in the whole country by gaining the support of the actors in the Eastern region. Hence, it has avoided any strong reactions to Khalifa Haftar's violations of its own authority. This attitude has resulted in criticisms from both the supporters of and opposition to the PC in the Western region. The PC is facing substantial challenges and there are critical uncertainties regarding its position and future in Libya. The fact that it was not approved by the HR means that the actors in the Eastern region, especially Khalifa Haftar, do not accept it as a legitimate authority. Moreover, the actors in the Western region that reject the LPA do not accept the PC's legitimacy either. Although the LPA is regarded as having executive power with the authority bestowed upon it by the UN, the political framework in which the PC can gain legitimacy has not been activated since the LPA has not been carried into effect. In addition to this there is an independent military administration in the Eastern region, controlled by Khalifa Haftar, which is completely outside the authority of the PC.2

The fact that the HR does not approve the LPA obstructs the foreseen political transition process and therefore the HCS is deprived of mechanisms of implementation that can express the role projected for it in the LPA

Therefore, the PC's legitimacy and executive power on Libyan soil faces serious challenges. Additionally, the PC has failed to make any substantial steps, since taking up this position, to solve problems such as: Libyan dinar losing its value against the dollar six times, serious drops in the purchasing power of the public, increasing value of imported goods, power outages that hinder everyday life, safety and security problems

and political assassinations.³ When all these are considered together, the future of the PC becomes questionable in a political framework in which the LPA is not carried into effect.

The General National Congress and National Salvation Government

The General National Congress (GNC), which took office after the July 2012 elections, was supposed to be transformed into the High Council of State (HCS) according to the LPA; however, a group of parliamentarians refused it and the GNC continued its activities under the same name. The main motivation for GNC members who promote the use of the same name is based on their refusal of the LPA. This group, led by GNC President Nouri Abusahmain and the National Salvation Government (NSG) it appointed –which was led by Khalifa al-Ghawil– consider the HR as illegitimate claiming that the elections held in June 2014 were invalid. Since the GNC refuses the LPA as well, it regards itself as the sole legitimate authority in Libya.

The GNC, which is the political front of the religious, political and social groups and their armed extensions that oppose the LPA and the PC, argues for the LPA to be renegotiated and their "revolutionary" demands to be represented more strongly. The GNC believes that the LPA has allocated all legislative power to the HR, all executive power to the PC and that the HCS is only a council and therefore it is not fair to the actors in the Western region. At this point, the GNC maintains that a text of agreement should be generated in which the demands of the Western region actors are more strongly represented. Some of the religious leaders, most notably Libyan Grand Mufti Sadiq al-Ghariani and some of the revolutionary commanders, are in the same alliance with the GNC. The congress uses the HR's tolerant conduct towards Haftar as a propaganda tool and claims that the HR President al-Sarraj prefers Haftar to the revolutionaries.⁵

Since the GNC and the coalition around it do not have regional or international support, they are day by day evolving into a marginal opposition group.

Both the GNC and the NSG, which were quite powerful in March 2016 before the HR entered Tripoli, weakened when the HR gained strength in Tripoli and the Western region. The fact that the HR gained acceptance in the international arena familiarized the actors in the Western region with it. As such the GNC and NSG started to become isolated and attempts to use military power against the HR were unsuccessful. With no support from regional and international actors, the GNC and NSG started to transform into marginal opponent groups whose sphere of influence shrank and whose ideology sounded empty.

The High Council of State

The High Council of State (HCS) was established in February 2016 by GNC members who accepted the LPA and supported the PC. When the discussions about the acceptance of the LPA inside the GNC became stronger, its members made a political move and founded the HCS thinking that refusing the LPA could be used to marginalize the Western region. The fact that the HCS was established, although the LPA was not carried into effect, can be qualified as a move by the actors in the Western region who desired to gain international legitimacy. The actors who did not have regional or international support, wanted to obtain international support through the LPA and they were successful in their efforts. The HCS has succeeded in becoming one of the prominent actors in Libya. It supports a political transition process led by the PC and aims to create a system in which all social groups participate and the military is under the authority of civil political composition.⁶

The fact that the HR does not approve the LPA obstructs the foreseen political transition process and therefore the HCS is deprived of mechanisms of implementation that can express the role projected for it in the LPA. According to the agreement, the legislative organ is the HR and the executive organ is the PC; the HCS is the advisory council therefore it can play an effective role in the political framework in which the LPA is active. However, since the LPA has not been carried into effect, the HCS has no legislative or executive authority and it is only regarded as an actor due to its political representation. Additionally, the fact that the HCS supports the PC strongly, as they acts in consultation with each other in executive actions, relatively strengthens the HCS' hand.

Security Sector and Politics

The armed groups formed during the revolution were given official titles by the Libyan governments after the revolution and therefore a hybrid security sector was created. The revolutionary military groups succeeded in becoming determinative actors in the security sector following the revolution since the Libyan Army was weakened during the time of the Qaddafi regime for fear of coup attempts and many of the military personnel did not participate in the fighting. Libyan governments assigned the revolutionary armed groups under the Ministry of Interior by establishing a structure titled "The Supreme Security

Committee" to ensure security in cities. Additionally, "The Shield Forces" were formed under the Office of Commander in Chief to intervene in security problems experienced in different regions of Libya. These military groups, developing with the titles and financial support they received from the government, were strengthened by the addition of more fighters. The PC added another hybrid security entity by creating a different structure called the "Presidential Guard" to protect itself. In addition, *al-bonyan al-marsous* [a solid structure] forces that fight the ISIS terrorist organization in Sirte are composed of militia commandeered by military officers with the authority given by the PC. Hence, a hybrid security sector, in which the chain of command is fuzzier, has been created in Libya.

The revolutionary armed groups aim to protect their own interests by establishing various political alliances. These military groups which became stronger under the umbrella of the government took root by forming alliances with political and social actors. The political actors in GNC had armed allies in Tripoli and other cities in 2012 and 2013 but these political conflicts transformed into armed conflicts in 2014. The armed extensions of the political groups in the GNC clashed in the capital Tripoli in mid-2014 and one of these parties had to completely withdraw from the capital. On the other hand, Khalifa Haftar attempted a coup with the militia he commandeered and the HR, which took office with the June 2014 elections, turned the retired general into a political actor by giving him the title of "Commander of Libyan Armies." All of the military groups that gained power by undergoing these processes are currently in existence on the grounds of the political alliances they are involved with.

Fragmentation of the Libyan security sector prevents the formation of a central security force under the supervision of a civil authority and this fact deepens the crisis in Libya. As expressed before, no political will can venture to reform the security sector since armed actors have been transformed into political actors. The division of Libya into seven military zones¹⁰ with the PC's latest decision received substantial reactions from the actors in the Eastern region because these actors believe that such a reform would damage their interests in the security sector. The refusal of the actors, who practice politics with weapons, to come together under a civil political structure, or their desire to prioritize their agendas even if they manage to unite, deepens the crisis in Libya.

Religion and Politics

Islamic movements that started as hidden opposition movements during the Qaddafi regime preferred to transform into official political structures after the revolution. The Society of Muslim Brotherhood (MB) and the jihadist Libyan (Islamic) Fighting Group organized in Libya in secret since Qaddafi did not allow political opposition. The individuals who went abroad to study or who

participated in the "Afghan jihad" played significant roles in organizing Islamic opposition movements to Qaddafi. The Society of Muslim Brotherhood publicly announced its mission after the revolution. The Justice and Development Party supported by the Society of Muslim Brotherhood participated in the

Fragmentation of the Libyan security sector prevents the formation of a central security force under the supervision of a civil authority and this fact deepens the crisis in Libya

2012 and 2014 elections and became one of the most significant political actors in Libya. The party is the PC's most influential supporter and advocates that the crisis in Libya will resolve through dialog. The Libyan (Islamic) Fighting Group annulled itself after the revolution since its aim was to overthrow Qaddafi which was accomplished with the revolution. Most important actors in this group continue their activities in different areas of politics. For instance, one of the leaders of the group Abdul Hakim Belhadj founded the Homeland Party and Khaled al-Sharif, one of the influential names of the group took office as the Deputy Minister to the Secretary of Defense during the Ali Zeidan government. Khalifa Haftar, supported by UAE, Egypt and the actors in the Eastern region, try to label all Islamic movements, particularly former members of The Libyan (Islamic) Fighting Group and the MB, as the extensions of al Qaeda or other terrorist groups. However, the majority of the members of Islamic movements have acted in the framework of legitimate politics and compared to other actors they have refrained more from using weapons.

Salafi ideology started to be more widespread after the revolution, transformed into a political actor by intertwining with various interest groups and became a tool for regional intervention. Although it has many interpretations, Salafism can be categorized under four main headings: pure Salafism, Medhali Salafism, political Salafism and jihadist Salafism.¹² The type of Salafism that became widespread in Libya after the revolution was Medhali Salafism. In Libya, Libyan Salafi religious functionaries adopting the religious interpretations of Salafi scholar Sheik Rebi Madkhali, who advocates absolute obedience to the master and regards any form of opposition as non-religious, are called "Madkhalism." They harshly criticize the Muslim Brotherhood, the Libyan (Islamic) Fighting Group or any other Islamic movements even to the point of accusing them of being non-religious. It is known that the leaders of the most powerful and important armed groups in the capital Tripoli such as Abdul Rauf Kara, Abdul Ghani al-Kikkli and Haitham Tajouri have adopted the Madkhali interpretation of Salafism. Also, it is observed that the number of Salafi religious functionaries has increased in many cities located in the West of the country. Audio recordings, related to fatwas given by Saudi religious leaders for many political and military activities in Libya, have infiltrated the media.¹³ The impact of the religious discourse of Madkhali Salafis which substantially corresponds to UAE foreign policy can be observed in Libya, Yemen, Egypt and Tunisia.

Tribes and Politics

The position taken by the tribes in Libya have a significant effect on Libyan politics. The socialization of the tribes in Libya is strongly based on cities. Although there are large tribes that transcend the limits of cities, the founding tribes of particular cities are highly effective in the political positions of those cities. For instance, while the Warfalla tribe is widespread in the whole of Libya, the city of Bani Walid is their center and the members of the Warfalla tribe are not as effective and determinative in other cities. Or, even though there are historically many migrants to Benghazi from the city of Misurata, the native tribes of Benghazi are much more influential there. Hence, when we talk of the cities we are in fact referring to the tribes. The positions of the Libyan cities during the revolution were effective on their political decisiveness following the revolution. For instance, while the cities of Misurata and Zintan, which actively took part in the revolution, emerged as the most important actors in Libya, the cities of Sirte and Bani Walid, which were passive during the revolution, remained in the background after the revolution –especially from 2012 to 2014. The units from Misurata and Zintan with active roles in bringing Tripoli down became effective at the center of Libyan politics by establishing headquarters in Tripoli after the revolution and these leading cities made alliances with other cities to fortify their strength.14

Misurata, a coastal town with commercial power which played a significant role in the success of the revolution, became one of the most significant and influential political actors after the revolution.¹⁵ The units from Misurata who pulverized the units of Qaddafi in the city played an important role in bringing down the Tripoli based regime and they became the strongest military units in Tripoli subsequent to the revolution. When operations against the GNC started in Tripoli in 2014, parallel to Khalifa Haftar's coup attempt, it was the units from Misurata who protected the GNC and forced the units from Zintan to withdraw from Tripoli. It was the units from Misurata again who cleaned Sirte from ISIS by successfully continuing the struggle against ISIS and barricaded Haftar's progress to the West with the help of military units they kept in Tamanhent air base in the South and in Jufra. Cities such as Zliten, al-Khums, Garyan and Az-Zawiyah adopted the same political position with Misurata and made alliances. In addition, Misuratan politicians have played significant roles during the processes following the Libyan revolution. Currently, the President of the HCS, Abdulrahman Asswehly and PC Vice President, Ahmed Maiteeq are politicians from Misurata. In addition, President of the National Salvation Government, Khalifa al-Ghawil is also a Misuratan politician. Hence it can be said that Misuratan politicians play significant roles in many political structures with differing political stances in the country.

Zintan became an important actor after the revolution but had to withdraw from Tripoli in 2014 and has currently lost its influence in the Western region. The units from Zintan who played substantial roles during the revolution established their headquarters in Tripoli and were in close contact with Mahmoud Jibril, the President of National Forces Alliance who obtained the majority of the GNC in 2012 and 2013 elections. When Khalifa Haftar started the coup attempt in 2014 by threatening the GNC, units from Zintan in Tripoli undertook an operation against the GNC. The Wirshiffana tribe acted with Zintan in this process and supporting their units during the operations in Tripoli. However, they had to withdraw from the capital with the intervention of Misuratan units but formed closer relationships with the actors in the Eastern region while they lost their determinative influence in the Western region. Politicians from Zintan also played significant roles after the revolution. The Minister of Defense in the Zeidan Government, Osama al-Juwaili and Deputy Minister in the Ministry of Interior, Ahmad Dromba are examples of influential politicians from Zintan. The event that brought Zintan to the agenda of the world public agenda was the release of overthrown leader

Considering that the most important reason for the lack of HR approval for the LPA is based on protecting the political and military position of Khalifa Haftar, it can be argued that the HR is risking a continuation of crisis and conflict in the country in the name of protecting Khalifa Haftar

Muammar Qaddafi's son Saif al-Islam Qaddafi in June 2017. ¹⁶ Even though the city council and the military council declared that they had no connections to Saif al-Islam's release, that event created serious question marks about Zintan's allegiances.

Political and Military Balance in the Eastern Region

House of Representatives

The House of Representatives (HR) that took office with the June 2014 elections supported Khalifa Haftar from the very first day and rendered him legitimate. A meeting in Tobruk, initiated by HR who took office with a very low participation –around twenty percent in the 2014 elections– was deemed to be against the constitution when the country slipped into a civil war due to Khalifa Haftar's coup attempt and while violent clashes were continuing in the capital Tripoli and Benghazi. While the Libyan Temporary Constitution stipulated that the HR should take over the duty from the GNC with a ceremony in Tripoli and continue its duties in Benghazi, the HR convened in Tobruk which was under Haftar's control at the time. At first, a minority of HR dele-



Members of the forces loyal to Khalifa Haftar, take cover behind an armored vehicle during clashes in the destroyed city of Benghazi. AFP PHOTO / ABDULLAH DOMA

gates protested to the HR because of the meeting in Tobruk and their support of Haftar, but during the process, the number of the delegates convened in Tobruk substantially decreased. HR assigned Haftar a position in the Libyan Army in January 2015 by promoting him to a higher rank although during that time Haftar had no legal ties to the Libyan Army and he controlled the region using military methods.¹⁷ The HR promoted Khalifa Haftar as the "General Commander of the Libyan Army" in March 2015,¹⁸ and gave him the title of Marshall. In addition, the HR made efforts in international platforms to lift the weapons blockade against Libya in order to procure weapons for the Libyan Army under the command of Khalifa Haftar.¹⁹

Arguing that it should be the only legitimate authority in the country, the HR asked for the LPA to be changed to ensure that Khalifa Haftar is guaranteed to be the commander of the Libyan armed forces. The HR regards itself as the sole authority in the country asserting that the authority of the GNC ended along with the 2014 elections and that the PC has no official authority since it has not gained the approval of the LPA.²⁰ The LPA has not been approved yet and the changes demanded by the HR to approve the LPA are mostly related to strengthening the military and political position of Khalifa Haftar in the country. The fact that the PC President Fayez al-Sarraj is negotiating with Khalifa Haftar,²¹ rather than with the HR President Salih, to convince the Eastern region shows Haftar's influence over the enactment process of the LPA.

Haftar who seeks international support for "counter-terrorism" has not directly fought against a terrorist group listed in the international terror list since 2014. In contrast, he targets the Derna and Misuratan military units that pulverized the ISIS terror organization in Derna and Sirte respectively

The HR's lack of approval for the LPA holds up the process of political transition in Libya. At the moment, a political transition process based on the LPA and led by the PC upon which international actors and the regional actors (other than Egypt and UAE) have agreed is regarded to be the most reasonable solution for Libya. Considering that the most important reason for the lack of HR approval for the LPA is based on protecting the political and military position of Khalifa Haftar, it can be argued that the HR is risking a continuation of crisis and conflict in the country in the name of protecting Khalifa Haftar. On the other hand, considering that the majority of HR delegates do not attend HR sessions and convene in Tripoli instead²² and that the number of delegates convening in Tobruk is not even close to one hundred, it can be seen that the HR has diverged from the mission given to it, the mission of representation and procurement of national consensus.

Khalifa Haftar and Military Administration

Khalifa Haftar, who attempted a coup against the legitimate parliament in 2014, has become one of the most important actors in Libya with the approval of the HR and the support of Egypt and UAE. Haftar who was taken to the U.S. by a CIA rescue mission in 1990 after being held captive during the 1987 Chad War lived in the U.S. until 2011. Haftar returned to Libya in March 12, 2012, a month after the Libyan revolution and declared himself the "commander of the revolution armies." He always had a critical approach to the political authority and presented solutions that involved military administrations.²³ Haftar, who could not find a position for himself in Libyan politics during 2011, 2012 and 2013, stepped into action for a coup attempt at the end of 2013 and read the coup declaration against the GNC in February 2014.²⁴ The fact that Haftar started coup arrangements after the military took over the administration in Egypt and the coup declaration was first read on Al Arabiya channel –a channel influenced by UAE and financed by Saudi Arabia– are evidence of the union with which he sought to find suitable ground. As a matter of fact, during the process following Haftar's coup attempt, Egypt and UAE provided him with unlimited support. The deep split among the political elites in Libya in 2012 and 2014 took a different direction with Haftar's coup attempt and the

politicians who were unsuccessful in Tripoli, the officers who believed they were pushed out of the system through the revolution and the Eastern tribes who believed they were treated unfairly progressively aligned themselves with Haftar.

Haftar who highlighted discourse such as "counter-terrorism" and "Libyan Armed Forces," although he was not able to deepen the issues, wanted to establish a military government in the country. Haftar openly attempted a coup against the legitimate authority in the country in 2014, and he defines himself as the "Commander of Libyan Armed Forces." However, when the coup was attempted, he was not even assigned to the Libyan Army and Ali Zeydan, the president at the time, defined him as an illegal individual attempting a coup.²⁵ In addition, the military grouping described as the "Libyan Army" is composed of militia commanded by a small cadre of officers because seventy percent of the Libyan Army is connected to the PC and the Office of Commander in Chief in Tripoli. Haftar who seeks international support for "counter-terrorism" has not directly fought against a terrorist group listed in the international terror list since 2014. In contrast, he targets the Derna and Misuratan military units that pulverized the ISIS terror organization in Derna and Sirte respectively. While he affects political decisions with the pressure he applies on HR, the latest statement to the politicians in his country included the information that "the politicians will be given a grace of six months after which the Libyan army will say what is necessary."26 Therefore, he has signaled for the full transition to military rule in the area he controls.

Haftar, who cannot possibly control the whole country in military terms, is one of the main reasons for the deepening of the Libyan crisis and the lack of solutions. As expressed, despite the full support of UAE and Egypt, the military elements in the Western region displayed a much better performance compared to Haftar. In addition to protecting their area on two fronts –one internal and the other external– the Western region excluding Zintan and Wirshiffana took a complete stance against Haftar, both in military and civil terms. Additionally, the military government mission represented by Khalifa Haftar has not been reciprocated yet in the Western region and it is not likely to be supported and approved in the short or medium terms either. Therefore, the military methods in Libya imposed by Haftar and support of some tribes in the Eastern region has not created any sustainable solutions but rather deepened the Libyan crisis.

Tribes and Politics

The tribes in the Eastern region support Haftar to a great extent.²⁷ The majority of the deputies, notably including HR President Aguila Saleh, attending HR meetings held in Tobruk belong to Eastern tribes. Additionally, many of the militia units commanded by officers under Khalifa Haftar belong to Eastern

tribes as well. On the other hand, unsolved assassinations of tribe leaders who do not support Khalifa Haftar or openly criticize him²⁸ demonstrate the oppression being experienced in the Eastern region.

Tribes that support Haftar demand a more decentralized political system by making changes to the LPA in favor of the Eastern region. Establishment of a Tripoli-centered Since the country's politics focused on conflicts in Tripoli after the revolution and no steps were taken to solve the country's economic, social and service related problems, the Eastern cities' trust for Tripoli centered politics was damaged

political system by the overthrown leader Qaddafi and lack of inclusion of the Eastern region, especially Benghazi, in the political system as well as insufficient infrastructure investments has disturbed the tribes of that area. The fact that almost no steps were taken by Libyan governments after the revolution regarding the problems of the Eastern region damaged the trust for the government felt by the tribes in the East. Since the country's politics focused on conflicts in Tripoli after the revolution and no steps were taken to solve the country's economic, social and service related problems, the Eastern cities' trust for Tripoli centered politics was damaged. In these circumstances, when Haftar attempted a coup in the Eastern region, the tribes started to support him in order to fulfill their expectations from the governance of the country. However, the differentiation between Khalifa Haftar and Eastern tribes' goals and desires would cause disintegration of the upcoming process.

Religion and Politics

Khalifa Haftar has put pressure on the religious functionaries who oppose him, but he is supported by Salafi groups. Sadiq al-Ghariani who played an important role in the Libyan revolution and later became the Libyan Mufti has a distinguished religious education. Al-Ghariani who openly opposes Haftar was removed from duty by the HR. However, the Office of the Mufti did not implement the decision since it does not regard HR as a legitimate authority. Al-Ghariani has substantial influence over the religious representatives in Libya and many of the traditional religious leaders in the Eastern region have followed al-Ghariani's political position and did not support Haftar. In response, Haftar put pressure on the religious functionaries and mosque imams to leave Benghazi. These imams were replaced with ones who had adopted the Madkhali interpretation of Salafism. Sheikh Rabi al-Madkhali gave a fatwa in July 2016 to his followers to join Khalifa Haftar.²⁹ Salafi Sheikh Osama al-Otaibi, a substantial contact point between Saudi Arabia and Khalifa Haftar defended the military operations held in the Eastern region.³⁰ It is known that Mahmud al-Warfalli Salafi enforced the heaviest executions in Benghazi in the name of Haftar.³¹ Hence, Madkhali Salafism, which adopted a religious

discourse parallel to the foreign policy of notably Saudi Arabia and UAE in Yemen and Egypt, also took sides with Haftar in Libya.

Revolutionaries

Benghazi Revolutionaries, the armed revolutionary groups organized against Haftar under the name of the Shura Council and Benghazi Defense Brigades in the Eastern region, were weakened to a great extent in the war that lasted two years. The armed revolutionary groups established in Benghazi during the revolution opposed Haftar from the very beginning. These groups assembled under the name of "Benghazi Revolutionaries Shura Council" have fought against Haftar since the middle of 2014. However, those groups, whose contact with the other regions was cut off due to Haftar's siege, lost their power during the process and Haftar gained complete control of Benghazi. Haftar who obtained the control of Ghanfuda region intensified the operations against the last two regions controlled by the revolutionary groups in Benghazi: al Sabri and Souk al Hout.³² The forces under Haftar announced that they had gained complete control of Benghazi in June 6.³³

The Benghazi Defense Brigades are the Libyan officers and soldiers organized under the command of Mustafa al-Sharkasi.³⁴ The officers in the Eastern region who did not agree to Khalifa Haftar's political or military vision deployed in Jufra under the command of Mustafa al-Sharkasi and headed to take control of Benghazi a few times albeit unsuccessfully. They had to withdraw from Jufra as a result of operations against them by units under the command of Haftar.

The revolutionaries, who demand that the civilians that were forced to migrate are allowed to return to their homes and requested Haftar's withdrawal from the military and political arena, have had their activity restricted by the propaganda carried on local, regional and international arenas labelling them as terrorists. Egypt and UAE backed media institutions and supporters, especially the pro-Haftar Libyan media describe the armed groups in Benghazi and the Benghazi Defense Brigades as "terrorists." While there is no clear information or evidence linking these groups with global terrorist groups such as al-Qaeda and ISIS, it is clear that the Benghazi Defense Brigades in particular are composed of Libyan officers. In his last statement, al-Sharkasi expressed that he was ready to abolish the group "due to the possible dangers that may be caused by the smear campaign against the Defense Brigades" and to undertake any mission given to him by the Libyan Government. ³⁵

Terror and Counter-Terrorism

Concepts of "terror" and "counter-terrorism" have been converted into arguments used by political actors in Libya to gain legitimacy. The cluster of con-

cepts such as "terror," "support for terrorism" and "counter-terrorism" used by regional and international actors to legitimize all their moves in the Middle East and North Africa has become a means for pro military government individuals in Libya to achieve legitimacy. Khalifa Haftar strives to present himself to

Instability caused by the ongoing political crisis may provide opportunities for terror organizations to gain power in Libya where an active threat of terror does not currently exist

international actors as the leader of counter-terrorism. However, it was observed that Haftar never fought against the existence of ISIS in Derna and Sirte. Haftar's forces even blockaded the city of Derna and the revolutionaries there who had thrown out the ISIS terror organization from their city. Currently, the ISIS terror organization only exists in the country in small groups; however, forces under Khalifa Haftar do not perform operations against these groups. It is mostly, military forces under the PC that fight against these groups. Despite these facts, Khalifa Haftar is striving to represent himself as the "leader of counter-terrorism" and strangely enough, some regional and international actors accept this discourse as accurate. ³⁶

The ISIS terror organization emerged in Derna and Sirte and was neutralized by revolutionaries from Derna and forces from Misurata.³⁷ The most important factor allowing the ISIS terror organization to gain ground in Derna was related to the fact that it is a mountainous area as well as one of the main centers of Islamic opposition since the Qaddafi period. A large number of warriors from Derna joined the "Afghan Jihad" and "Iraqi Jihad" and were intertwined with global jihad circles; some of the Libyan jihadists obeyed ISIS when it first appeared and announced an "ISIS Caliphate" in Derna. Since the city was distant from the political discussions in Libya in 2012, 2013 and 2014 and the Libyan security forces were weak, ISIS was able to get firmly established. However, when the threat of ISIS became more pronounced in the area, Derna revolutionaries threw the group out of the city and ISIS warriors went to Sirte to join other cells. Sirte, the city Qaddafi's tribe belongs to, was pushed out from the central political arena after the revolution. As can be seen in the Derna example, the warriors who joined the "Afghan Jihad" and "Iraqi Jihad" were organized in the city after the revolution and being distant from the geographical center of Libyan politics enabled the organization to gain power there. However, when ISIS' area of impact became widespread towards the end of 2015, the coalition established under PC particularly forces centered in Misurata cleared ISIS from Sirte in 2016.

Instability caused by the ongoing political crisis may provide opportunities for terror organizations to gain power in Libya where an active threat of terror does not currently exist. As expressed, the transformation of armed ac-



Then U.S. Secretary
of State John
Kerry, Italian FM
Paolo Gentiloni
and special
representative
for the UN Martin
Kobler, attend
an international
meeting on Libya,
on December 13,
2015 in Rome.

AFP PHOTO /
TIZIANA FABI

tors to political actors is delaying the security sector reform in Libya and that hinders the holistic handling of counter-terrorism. The political crisis, caused by political actors' turning to counter-terrorism arguments in order to gather legitimacy for themselves, creates social fractures from which terror organizations are fed. The ideological discourse used by terror is spreading rapidly. Considering that the mobility of terror organizations increased in the Sahara region and that small ISIS groups are activated in Libya, it becomes evident that local, regional and international actors should take comprehensive measures.

The Regional and International Dimensions of the Crisis

Strong support provided to Khalifa Haftar by UAE and Egypt continues to hinder the implementation of LPA in Libya and administration of the country by the PC. UAE's financial and logistic support and Egypt's military and political support were determinant in Haftar's high-pressure military dominance over Benghazi and its surroundings and his oppression over civil politics. HR brought "the Libyan Army is our red line" discourse into prominence and has not yet approved of LPA in order to protect Haftar's military and political future in Libya. The constriction of the political transition process over HR in the name of protecting Haftar deepens the crisis in Libya. Intervention against Libya in the framework of UAE and Egypt foreign policy priorities may preclude the solutions of the UN Support Mission in Libya.

The fact that the UN Support Mission in Libya does not adopt a clear attitude towards Haftar's violations of the HR and institutions related to it deepens the Libyan crisis. In the first place, Haftar does not allow the PC, Government of National Accord (GNA) or related institutions to enter the East of the country. Ultimately, Prime Minister Abdullah al-Thani appointed by the HR gave instructions for the arrest of GNA ministers if they enter the Eastern region.³⁹ Additionally, military troops under Khalifa Haftar carry out operations against military troops under the command of the GNA in Tamanhent air base in

The fact that actors such as the U.S. and France regard Haftar as "a part of the solution" makes a solution more difficult

the South, Jufra and the Oil Crescent region, forcing these troops to leave their positions. Moreover, the military operations performed inside Benghazi are conducted against and contrary to the commands and instructions of GNA's Ministry of Defense and Office of Commander in Chief. If the UN Support Mission in Libya recognizes PC as the official authority of Libya, all of Haftar's actions are illegal and urgent measures need to be taken against him. If, on the other hand, the UN Support Mission in Libya does not recognize PC as the official authority of Libya, the activities of the UN Support Mission in Libya lose the foundation of their legitimacy. This contradictory attitude of the UN Support Mission in Libya deeply erodes the parameters of legitimacy in Libya.

The fact that actors such as the U.S. and France regard Haftar as "a part of the solution" makes a solution more difficult. Considering that up to now, the only solution that the UN has reached as a result of negotiations in Libya is a political transition process and it can be said that this political solution is itself chiefly constricted by the HR and Haftar. At this point, the question that comes to mind is what kind of a solution can Haftar be a part of? The Libya envisioned by Haftar can be clearly seen knowing that Haftar emerged with a coup attempt against the legitimate government, established a military regime at the East of the country and restricted the movements of HR. A civil political transition process does not seem possible with Khalifa Haftar's Libya vision centered on military solutions. In addition, it is evident that almost all the actors in the Western part of the country will not accept a solution that will answer Haftar's military regime demands. It is also evident that Haftar will not accept a political solution that will resolve the anxiety experienced by the actors in the Western region. Furthermore, considering the fact that Haftar is an actor that has gained ground with the support of Egypt and UAE, it becomes questionable to even feel obligated to regard him as a part of the solution. However, it is clear that international actors will not try to find another name over which local actors in the Eastern region will be able to agree. Under these circumstances, the efforts to transform Haftar, who is the cause of the problem, into a part of the solution deepen the Libyan crisis.

Conclusion

Regional interventions have been considerably effective in intensifying the Libyan crisis. Following the Libyan revolution in 2011, the Libyan public largely participated in the July 2012 elections; the first democratic elections in the country since independence. The GNC, selected as result of these elections, was approved by all sections of the Libyan public who had high hopes for the congress to ensure that the country, ruled by dictatorship for 42 years, would return to democracy and modern institutions. However, deep political polarizations were experienced in the GNC in 2012 and 2013 while almost no steps were taken to rebuild the Libyan State. The Zeidan Government appointed by the GNC did not even attempt to continue the half completed projects left from the Qaddafi period at a time that witnessed political conflicts. The political groups in GNC formed coalitions by intertwining with armed revolutionary groups in different cities especially Tripoli while a deep social and economic crisis started to manifest itself. The country was being pulled into a deep crisis in which the GNC was used as a tool for the political conflicts of the regional actors' local allies. When the politicians that allied with the UAE were politically unsuccessful the coup attempt led by Khalifa Haftar, who received the complete support of the UAE and the military regime in Egypt, caused the country to drift into civil war. Khalifa Haftar who obstructed the LPA and PC established by the UN Support Mission in Libya to lead Libya's political transition process and to rescue the country from civil war is strongly

The Presidential
Council may be able
to guide the solution
if it is sufficiently
supported by
international actors

supported by UAE and Egypt led by Sisi. The unlimited support of UAE and Egypt to Haftar affects the domestic balance in Libya and hampers the political transition process guided by the PC.

The biggest obstacle blocking the solution of the Libyan crisis is the military government established by Khalifa Haftar. To claim that "Haftar is a part of the solution" means no solution whatsoever. If the Libyan Political Agreement created with the guid-

ance of the UN Support Mission in Libya is an agreement over which international actors have agreed, Haftar has to accept being a part of it. However, as expressed before, Haftar is the one who obstructs the implementation of the LPA and prevents the PC from guiding Libya towards finding a solution. Looking at it from this point of view, it is clear that Haftar does not want to be a "part of the solution." On the other hand, what transforms Haftar into an actor is not any legitimacy that he has but the support provided to him by UAE and Egypt contrary to the international agreement. Taking the foreign policy goals of UAE and Egypt in the region into consideration, it is evident that they will not refrain from deepening the conflicts in Libya. Hence, saying that "Haftar is a part of the solution" causes a deepening of the crisis in Libya.

The Presidential Council may be able to guide the solution if it is sufficiently supported by international actors. A more rapid and uncomplicated solution can be found by supporting the Presidential Council to control the country as a whole instead of claiming that "Haftar is a part of the solution." The PC can fortify its power if no authority is recognized in the country other than itself in terms of the political, economic and military authority. All actors should be regarded as illegal and sanctions imposed when they act outside the decisions taken by the PC and sanctions should be imposed on regional actors that address parties other than the PC. Supporting the PC to activate projects that will fulfill the daily needs of the Libyan public will increase public support for the PC and it will block their path to other actors that deepen the lack of solutions. Therefore, international actors led by the UN Support Mission in Libya should provide the PC with the support it deserves.

Endnotes

- 1. For detailed information on Libyan Political Agreement and the political conjecture it created, also see: Emrah Kekilli, "Haftar'ın Darbe Girişiminden BM Çözüm Taslağına Libya Siyaseti," SETA Analiz, No. 152 (February 2016).
- 2. Khalifa Haftar refuses the claims for military government and states that he has no political demands. However, considering the fact that he attempted to establish a military council by a *coup d'etat* in 2014, the military governance situation in the East is brought into question with "risk" captions in many of the analyses on Libya. For instance, also see: "Growing Fears of Military Rule in the East," *The Economist*, (October 10, 2016).
- **3.** For a review of the economic situation in Libya, also see: "The Economy Case in Libya," *Libyan Organization of Policies and Strategies (LOOPS) Report*, (March 10, 2017).
- 4. Frederic Wehrey and Wolfram Lacher, "Libya's Legitimacy Crisis," Foreign Affairs, (October 6, 2016).
- 5. "Batı Libya Devrimi Çaldı: Salah Badi ile Röportaj," Yeni Şafak, (November 27, 2016).
- 6. "Al-Swehli and Al-Sarraj Attend Libyan Army Meeting," Libya Prospect, (October 19, 2016).
- 7. For a detailed analysis regarding the topic, also see: Wolfram Lacher and Peter Cole, *Politics by Other Means: Conflicting Interests in Libya's Security Sector*, (Geneva: Small Arms Survey Report, 2014).
- **8.** For a review regarding the topic, also see: Mustafa Fetouri, "Is the West about to Repeat Its Mistakes in Libya?" *Al Monitor*, retrieved June 29, 2017 from http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/ru/originals/2016/06/libya-presidential-guard-armed-forces-legitimacy.html.
- **9.** For a detailed analysis for the power balance inside NSC, also see: Wolfram Lacher, "Fault Lines of Revolution: Political Actors, Camps and Conflict in the New Libya," *SWP*, No. 4 (May 2013).
- 10. "Manatiq 'Askariyya bi-Libya: Bayna Su'ubatu-t Tatbiq We Ar-Rafd," Al Jazeera, (June 5, 2017).
- 11. For a review on the history of Islamic movements in Libya and their positions after the revolution, also see: Nazar Karaikish, "Harakatu'l-Islamiyya fi-Libya ba'da-Sawratu'l-Arabiyya: Tahawwulat wa'l-Mustaqbal," *Al Jazeera Studies Center*, retrieved June 29, 2017 from http://studies.aljazeera.net/ar/reports/2016/09/160906083705908.html.
- **12.** For different interpretations of Salafism, also see: Mohammad Abu Rumman, *Al-Salafiyyun fi AR-rabiu'-l 'Arabi*, (Beirut: Markaz-u Dirasaat-el Wahdeti-l Arabiya, 2013).
- **13.** For a detailed analysis that includes the allegations regarding the topic, also see: Andrew McGregor, "Radical Loyalty and the Libyan Crisis: A Profile of Salafist Shaykh Rabi' bin Hadi al-Madkhali," *Aberfoyle International Security*, retrieved June 29, 2017 from http://www.aberfoylesecurity.com/?p=3840.

- **14.** For a detailed review of the positions of Libyan tribes during after the revolution process in Libya, also see: Wolfram Lacher, "Libya's Local Elites and the Politics of Alliance Building," *Mediterranean Politics*, Vol. 21, No. 1 (2015), pp. 64-85.
- **15.** For a review of Misutratans' role after the revolution, also see: Brian McQuin, "In Libya, Will Misrata be the Kingmaker?" *The Washington Post*, (February 24, 2015).
- **16.** "Saif al-Islam Gaddafi Freed From Prison in Zintan," *Al Jazeera*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/06/saif-al-islam-gaddafi-freed-prison-zintan-170610190700610.html.
- 17. "I'adatu Haftar 'ala-Jayshu'l Libi," Al Arabiya, (January 11, 2015).
- 18. "Haftar Kaeden Ammen Li'l Jayshu'l Libi wa Tarkyatuhu ila Rutbate Fariq," Al Arabiya, (March 2, 2015).
- **19.** "Libya Tells Arab Summit Arms Embargo Must Be Lifted to Fight IS," *Reuters*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from http://www.reuters.com/article/us-mideast-arabs-libya-embargo-idUSKBN0MO0VM20150328.
- **20.** Maryline Dumas, "The Sarraj Government Is Not Legal,' Says Libya Parliament Leader," *Middle East Eye*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/fayez-al-sarrajs-government-not-government-aquila-saleh-1972011396.
- **21.** "Fayez al-Sarraj Meets Khalifa Haftar in UAE for Talks," *Al Jazeera*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/05/fayez-al-sarraj-meets-khalifa-haftar-uae-talks-170502140623464. html.
- **22.** "Pro GNA HoR Members Open HoR Branch in Tripoli," *Libya Herald*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from https://www.libyaherald.com/2017/01/12/pro-gna-hor-members-open-hor-branch-in-tripoli/.
- **23.** For detailed information on Khalifa Haftar's past until 2014, also see: Barak Barfi, "Khalifa Haftar: Rebuilding Libya from the Top Down," *The Washington Institute for Near East Policy*, No. 22 (August 2014).
- **24.** "E'lanu-l İnkilabi-l A'skari bi-Qeyadeti Khalifa Haftar fi-Libya," *Youtube*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=W3-LFMsX284.
- **25.** "Mutamaru-I Sahafi Ii-'Ali Zaydan Raddan 'Ala-Bayan Khalifa Haftar," *Youtube*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=YsZAhp9eY9o.
- **26.** Ken Hanly, "Eastern Commander Threatens UN-supported Government Again," *Digital Journal*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from http://www.digitaljournal.com/news/world/op-ed-eastern-commander-threatens-un-supported-government-again/article/496619.
- **27.** "Tribal Gathering in Benghazi Affirms Support for Haftar," *Libya Herald*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from https://www.libyaherald.com/2017/03/10/tribal-gathering-in-benghazi-affirms-support-for-haftar/.
- **28.** "Ightiyal-u Zaimu Akbar Qabila fi-Sharqi Libya bi-Tafjire Seyyaraten Mufakhakha," *Al Arabiya*, retrieved July 2, 2017 from https://goo.gl/6B9RYy. Assassination and death of Braik Ellawati, the leader of the largest tribe of the Eastern region, the Awagir Tribe, created question marks in people's minds. There were comments about the discomfort Haftar may have experienced as a result of critical comments made about him by Ellawati a week before his assassination.
- **29.** Andrew McGregor, "Radical Loyalty and the Libyan Crisis: A Profile of Salafist Shaykh Rabi' bin Hadi al-Madkhali," *Aberfoyle International Security*, retrieved June 29, 2017 from http://www.aberfoylesecurity.com/?p=3840.
- **30.** "Bernamej Al-Hadath: As-Salafiyye we As-Salafiyyoun, Kadhaya lil-Nikash," *Youtube*, retrieved July 31, 2017 from https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=WiHKgcn3dfE&feature=youtu.be.
- **31.** "Al-Warfalli, Yed-u Khaftar elleti Ta'dimu wa Tanbishu-l Qubur bi-Libya," *Al Jazeera*, retrieved June 29, 2017 from https://goo.gl/s/TWK8.
- **32.** "Fighting Continues in Benghazi," *Libya Observer*, retrieved July 3, 2017 from https://www.libyaobserver.ly/inbrief/fighting-continues-benghazi.
- **33.** "Haftar's Forces Declare Victory in Battle for Benghazi," *Al Jazeera*, retrieved July 11, 2017 from http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/07/haftar-forces-declare-victory-battle-benghazi-170705231914703.html.

- **34.** "Ta'rifu 'ala- Saraya-ad Difa'u a'n-Benghazi," *Al Jazeera*, retrieved July 3, 2017 from https://goo.gl/DGbvvA.
- **35.** "Saraya ad-Difa'u a'n-Benghazi Tu'len iste'dadaha li-Halli Nafsiha," *Al Arabiya*, retrieved July 3, 2017 from https://goo.gl/cjxgNP.
- **36.** For comments about the topic, also see: Mary Fitzgerland, "Libya's Rogue 'War on Terror," *Foreign Policy*, retrieved July 6, 2017 from http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/06/05/libyas-rogue-war-on-terror/; Anas al-Gomati, "Khalifa Haftar: Fighting Terrorism or Pursuing Political Power?" *Al Jazeera*, retrieved July 6, 2017 from http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2014/06/khalifa-hifter-operation-dignity-20146108259233889.html.
- **37.** About DAESH terror organization in Libya, also see; Emrah Kekilli, "Libya'da DAEŞ," *SETA Analiz*, No. 166, (September 2016).
- **38.** For some examples, also see: "Why UAE and Egypt Support Haftar in Benghazi?" *Libya Prospect*, retrieved July 7, 2017 from http://libyaprospect.com/index.php/2017/06/18/why-uae-and-egypt-support-haftar-in-benghazi/; "UAE Provided Military Aid for Haftar, Says Libyan Politician," *Middle East Eye*, retrieved July 7, 2017 from http://www.middleeasteye.net/news/uae-provided-military-support-haftar-says-libyan-politician-1056112839; "Egypt 'Deploys Special Forces to Libya' to Back Haftar," *The New Arab*, retrieved July 7, 2017 from https://www.alaraby.co.uk/english/News/2017/5/30/Egypt-deploys-special-forces-to-Libya-to-back-Haftar.
- **39.** "Limadha Amara al-Shenni bil-Kabz 'ala Wuzara ve Wukala Hukumatu'l Wifaki-l Watani?" *Arabi21*, retrieved July 7, 2017 from https://goo.gl/a1J6Wy.

thenewturkey.org

Published by SETA Foundation



GLOBAL NEWS-ANALYSIS PORTAL OF THE NEW TURKEY

